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Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Tuesday 4th May 2021 @7.00pm via zoom
1. Present: Cllrs Mason (Chair), Phillips, Bailey, Smith, Wall, Hennerley, Darby, Whittingham, Baxter, DC Robinson and 1 member of the public
2. Apologies- CC Adams
3. The minutes of the 2020 Annual Parish Meeting held on 9th September 2020 were approved as true and correct.
4. Chairman’s Report
All of the meetings which I have chaired since taking over last May have been held using Zoom. This has gone very well, except for an unauthorised entry to the meeting in March, and I should like to thank all councillors and Lisa Cope, our clerk, for managing with the technology so well. The main downside to this arrangement is that we have had fewer members of the public attend than normal. We hope to return to physical meetings in July.

The major development in the village over the past year has been the completion of the Play Park. Inevitably, this was delayed by the Covid-19 lockdowns and restrictions. It is nice to see so many children using it in the last few weeks. I should like to thank Steve and Jo Smith and the rest of the Village Trust for all of the work which they have put in to seeing this project through to its conclusion.

Just before the first lockdown last year, we were informed that the weekly bus to Worcester was being withdrawn. However, it was clear that there are a lot of people who appreciate a bus service both to Worcester and Pershore. Sue Taylor did a lot of work collecting evidence of the demand for these services. The Council have worked with Drakes Broughton Parish Council, the Vale Transport Group and the Community Transport Development Officer at Worcestershire County Council to provide bus services. We now have a regular bus each Friday to Pershore and on Tuesdays to Worcester provided by Pershore Volunteer Centre and Worcester Wheels respectively.

However, these services do not come for nothing. Rob Adams, our County Councillor has provided funds to get the services up and running and the parish councils have also contributed. We have just launched a crowd-funding appeal to raise more funds to keep these services running until the end of this year. The aim is to demonstrate to the county council that there is sufficient demand for these services so that they provide them as regular routes. We are grateful to Kate Walton, from Pershore Volunteer Centre, for developing our pitch to Space Hive. All contributions to the project will be gratefully received.

One issue of concern to many parishioners is the speed at which some cars are driven through the village. Some of these are parents driving children to Bowbrook School but these are by no means the only offenders. I should add that most parents driving to Bowbrook observe the speed limit. We hope to establish a Community Speed Watch Campaign to draw drivers’ attention to the speed limit and to note regular offenders, who can be reported to the police. Unfortunately, it has not been possible to get this going so far because of restrictions on training. We are grateful to David Canvin for taking this on.

I have also spoken to the Headmaster of Bowbrook about the traffic problems which can occur in the afternoon. He recognises that they can help by keeping to their planned staggering of pick-up times. However, it is inevitable that there will be some traffic congestion at these times.

A regular item on our agenda is planning. As parishioners will be aware, the planning authority is Wychavon District Council and we are invited to comment on planning applications within the parish. Last summer, we wrote to Nigel Huddlestone, our MP, about the proposed reduction in the role of parish councils in the planning process. We have also kept ourselves informed about the developments in the South Worcestershire Development Plan and the proposed new settlement at Throckmorton. 

There was one planning application which we made an objection to on Mr Carl Powell’s land. Mr Powell has not been happy with some of our comments on his planning applications as is obvious from his actions. The Council’s view is that the signs are objectionable, and we have involved the police in the hope that they can get them removed. Mr Powell is entitled to attend any of our meetings and express his concerns and listen to our discussions. Parishioners will also be aware that his land is being advertised for “Promotion”. The council will be monitoring developments.

In the last two years we have commissioned a report from BWB on our flood defences. BWB recommended the work which was done to improve our flood defences over 10 years ago. We received their report last summer and had a Zoom meeting with them. Their conclusion is that the existing defences are working well. They suggested two possible schemes which may help to reduce the likelihood of flooding in the future. We will not proceed with either in the near future. Firstly, BWB would need to do more work to determine whether either scheme would produce a significant benefit. Secondly, both schemes would require that private land be used which may not be available at a reasonable cost. Thirdly, Wychavon DC would not be prepared to fund any further scheme as they have spent money in the village and there has been no serious incident since the flood alleviation project was completed. The most important conclusion is that existing ditches should be kept clear. We are grateful to Parish Lands for funding the report by BWB.

In January, we had a presentation from the police on the Smart Water scheme. We have asked them to attend the Autumn Show and explain what it involves. We also had a presentation from Tracy Genever on biodiversity. We welcome the efforts which she and many others are making in the Peopleton Wildlife Group. I was also able to put Tracy in touch with the science department at Bowbrook who are doing similar work.

We try to deliver a “Welcome to Peopleton” leaflet to every new resident. This leaflet now needs a major update. I should welcome any suggestions and corrections; I will be in touch with relevant people in the village to get updates.

At the beginning of this year, the Council moved to doing what many of us have done for years and started using internet banking. I am grateful to Lisa Cope for working hard to get this set up. Lisa has also done an excellent job as our Responsible Financial Officer and kept our accounts efficiently and enabled us to monitor our expenditure. We have kept the council tax precept unchanged this year.

I should also like to thank Lisa for the quiet and efficient way in which she does her job. It certainly makes my job and the work of the council much easier. Steve Pike continues to do an excellent job as our lengthsman and we are most grateful to him for all he does.

As a parish, we are very lucky to have excellent district and county councillors. Both Rob Adams and Linda Robinson attend nearly every council meeting; they both keep us informed and take our concerns to the relevant officers at the county and district councils. We are sorry that Rob has decided to stand down as our county councillor and thank him for all that he has done for the parish over the past 16 years. We will be presenting Rob with a gift as a small token of our appreciation.

I should like to thank all my fellow parish councillors for their support and advice over the past year. They have, rightly, made me stop and think before acting, on several occasions. In particular, I should like to thank my predecessor, Jill Phillips, both for her hard work over the four years during which she was chair of the Council and for her counsel over the last year. I am also pleased to report that we now have a full complement of nine councillors. We co-opted Andrea Whittingham and Paul Darby in January and Natalie Baxter has just been elected to fill the last place created by Andy Baxter’s resignation. We are grateful for Andy’s contribution to the council, especially on financial matters. I am grateful to the new councillors for being willing to give their time to the village.

Finally, my impression is that the village has coped well with the difficult circumstances in which we now find ourselves. I am aware of several people who keep an eye on the more vulnerable members of our community and I was pleased that we were able keep the shop operating at all times. We can now look forward to a gradual (and irreversible?) opening up which will enable the usual activities of the village to take place.
5. County Councillor’s Report
A very difficult year for everyone with Covid.  My thoughts and prayers go out to all who have suffered losses of family members and friends.

Never before have I experienced the County Council/District Council working so well together with the Here to Help campaign.  This has been wonderfully supported by communities helping each other.  Kindness is an understatement.

I have continued to support your Parish Council at County level and try my best to get issues sorted regarding highways, speeding, flooding, planning and the rural bus service which I have supported with contributions from my Members Divisional fund in order to keep it running.

As I write this note to your Parish Annual meeting I am days away from retiring as your County Councillor after 16 years although I do remain on the District Council where I started back in 1999.  I am committed to represent you and your Parish Council in my role as Executive Board Member for Strong Communities, Culture and Sport.  It is important as we come out of lockdown that our economy grows together with supporting your family and businesses.

Thanks to all who have helped me represent your Parish.

6. District Councillor’s Report
Having recently read my Annual report from last year’s minutes, I am reminded yet again of what a huge effect Coronavirus has had and continues to have on our everyday lives. 

The main difference between the position last September and now is undoubtedly the introduction of vaccines. More than half of the UK’s population have now received an initial dose (Wychavon 66%). A quarter of adults are now fully immunised having received both doses. Vaccines are now being offered to the under 40’s.  This is testament to the key role councils continue to play in promoting vaccine uptake across our local communities. Many thanks to all our volunteers and health workers involved in the rollout. The Community testing Centre next to the Civic Centre in Pershore closed last week. Rapid tests are however available from selected local pharmacies and home testing kits can be collected from Pershore library.

As a direct consequence of these measures plus the effect of strict lockdown procedures our local infection rates are decreasing. Across Worcestershire they have fallen to levels not seen since August 2020. Wychavon’s rate last week was down to 12 cases per 100,000. This however is not replicated across the whole of the country. The Prime Minister has warned us that we need to remain vigilant as we are ‘not out of the woods just yet, as variants continue to pose a threat ‘. He states that we need to be ‘realistic’ about the prospect of a third wave of infections as lockdown measures are lifted between July and September.

Step three of the rollout is due from the 17th May when indoor leisure/entertainment and hospitality is due to re-open while mixing between two households or groups of six will be allowed inside. We can still expect some social distancing measures to continue in public places. Hopefully we can all look forward to all legal restrictions on social contact will ending on June 21st if infection levels remain low.

Wychavon’s reception will re-open on the 21st June and virtual Council meetings look as though they will not be possible after the 6th May following a recent High Court hearing. We have however all learnt a new skill in participating in remote working which I am sure could continue to have benefits going forward.

Much effort from our Economy Team is now focussed on business Covid recovery and residents are being encouraged to shop local to support our traders and local businesses.

I feel I must mention how delighted I was to see the revamped village playground open to children again recently. It looks splendid and is a shining example of successful collaboration between Wychavon and Peopleton. Congratulations and thanks to all involved.

In closing I would like to thank your Parish Councillors, Chairman and Clerk for all their hard work on your behalf over the past year through such difficult unprecedented times. My thanks also go to your retiring County Councillor Rob Adams for giving me his invaluable wisdom and support throughout my development as your councillor.
7. Police Report
The last 12 months have certainly been different in the policing world and has bought with it new challenges. Half- way through 2020 we had a new call recording system installed which has taken a lot of adjusting to and is not user friendly when it comes to producing reports such as these.  That said due to COVID the crime figures have been skewed and to compare the figures to the previous 12 months would not achieve anything.

 

I have reviewed the last 12 months and there are only a few incidents.

 

In May we received two reports of damage caused to vehicles in the village by the occupants of a passing vehicle throwing eggs.  On one occasion a resident sustained a minor injury. Unfortunately, no details of the offending vehicle were obtained.

 

Also in may we received a report of an attempt break in to a storage container at the school.   Nothing was stolen.

 

In April there was a report of the theft of some agricultural machinery parts.

 

Obviously there has been numerous reports regarding the signage at Stone Arrow Farm.  There was also a report that one of the signs had been stolen.  We have not had any recent contact with Mr Powell.

 

There has been a number of incidents throughout South Worcestershire where cat convertors have been cut from vehicles.  A number of arrests have been made.

 

We have had a number of COVID breaches reported to us throughout our area. All reports were taken seriously and were dealt with via the four E’s ‘engage, explain, educate, enforce’. None of these have gone to enforcement.

 

As a team we are grateful to everyone who has followed government guidelines and stayed at home however we have be made aware and have dealt with visitors to the area who have travelled from further afield causing disruption and concern to the residents of villages especially those surrounding Bredon Hill.”

 

There is a website www.police.uk where you can enter your postcode and this will give you the crimes by month for your area.  I’m not sure if this will be of any use to the PC for future reference.
8. Reports from Village organisations:
Village Trust- Cllr Bailey
Bookings are busy for the rest of the year at the Village Hall and finances are secure with thanks to the grants offered from Wychavon during Covid. The new Play Area is now open and has been well received, with an official opening later in the year, the tennis court nets are now up and open for people to use.

All being well the Autumn Show ill go ahead on Saturday 4th September and Mouse Racing in October

Village Shop- Cllr Mason

During the last year trading has been good, especially during the first lock down in March 2020, still awaiting the end of year accounts for confirmed numbers and the AGM is to be held at the Village Hall on 1st July 2021

Flood Group-Cllr Wall
The flood alleviation scheme has worked extremely well again over the past year, continued caution with keeping ditches clear within the village needs to remain in order for this to continue

9.  The date for the 2021 Annual Parish Meeting was confirmed as Wednesday 11th May 2022
Signed (Chairman)………………………..       Dated……………………………
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